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                                IMPORTANT NOTICE

This report was prepared as a National Instrument 43-101 Technical Report, in
accordance with Form 43-101F1, for Ivanhoe Mines Limited (Ivanhoe) by AMEC
Americas Limited (AMEC). The quality of information, conclusions, and estimates
contained herein is consistent with the level of effort involved in AMEC's
services, based on: i) information available at the time of preparation, ii)
data supplied by outside sources, and iii) the assumptions, conditions, and
qualifications set forth in this report. This report is intended to be used by
Ivanhoe, subject to the terms and conditions of its contract with AMEC. That
contract permits Ivanhoe to file this report as a Technical Report with Canadian
Securities Regulatory Authorities pursuant to provincial securities legislation.
Except for the purposes legislated under provincial securities laws, any other
use of this report by any third party is at that party's sole risk.
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SECTION 1 - SUMMARY

Ivanhoe Mines Ltd. (Ivanhoe) has asked AMEC Americas Limited (AMEC) to provide
an independent mineral resource estimate and Qualified Person's review and
Technical Report for the Hugo Dummett (Hugo North deposit) and Southern Oyu
deposits of the Oyu Tolgoi project in Mongolia. The work entailed estimating
mineral resources in conformance with the CIM Mineral Resource and Mineral
Reserve definitions referred to in National Instrument (NI) 43-101, Standards of
Disclosure for Mineral Projects. It also involved the preparation of a Technical
Report as defined in NI 43-101 and in compliance with Form 43-101F1 (the
"Technical Reports"). The work represents a significant change in the size and
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level of confidence of the Hugo North mineral resources since the last
disclosure on this deposit in a Technical Report dated June 2004, and a smaller
change in the Southern Oyu deposits since the last disclosure in a Technical
Report on these deposits dated September 2004. Dr. Harry Parker, Ch.P.Geol., and
Dr. Stephen Juras, P.Geo., directed the mineral resource estimation work and
review of the geological data. Dr. Juras most recently visited the project site
from 18 to 24 February 2005. Dr. Parker visited the site from 1 to 6 April 2004.
Dr. Stephen Juras, P.Geo., an employee of AMEC, who served as the Qualified
Person responsible for preparing the earlier Technical Reports, served in the
same capacity for this version.

The Oyu Tolgoi project consists of copper-gold-molybdenum mineralization in a
mid Paleozoic copper-gold porphyry system. It is located in the Aimag (Province)
of Omnogov, in the South Gobi region of Mongolia, about 530 km south of the
capital city of Ulaanbaatar and 80 km north of the border with China. The Oyu
Tolgoi project comprises Mining License 6709A, which covers an area of 8,496 ha.
Ivanhoe has been granted the exclusive right to explore within the bounds of its
exploration licence.

Oyu Tolgoi occurs in an early to mid Paleozoic island arc environment that is
part of the Gurvansayhan terrane. The arc terrane is dominated by basaltic
volcanics and intercalated volcanogenic sediments, intruded by plutonic-size,
hornblende-bearing granitoids of mainly quartz monzodiorite to possibly granitic
composition. Carboniferous sedimentary rocks overlie this assemblage. Property
geology consists of two major stratigraphic sequences: 1) tuffs, basaltic rocks,
and sedimentary strata of probable island arc affinity, assigned to the Upper
Devonian Alagbayan Formation; and 2) an overlying succession containing
conglomerates, fossiliferous marine siltstones, sandstones, waterlain tuffs, and
basaltic to andesitic flows and volcaniclastic rocks, assigned to the
Carboniferous Sainshandhudag Formation. The two sequences are separated by a
regional unconformity that in the Oyu Tolgoi area is associated with a time gap
of 10 Ma to 15 Ma. The southern edge of a large body of hornblende granodiorite
outcrops along the northern margin of the exploration block. A wide variety of
felsic to mafic dykes are found throughout the exploration block and in drill
holes. These include porphyritic quartz monzodiorite dykes that may be
genetically related to the copper-gold porphyry systems. Based on satellite
imagery and geophysical interpretations, major structures trend N35E and N70E.
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The Southern Oyu deposits include the Southwest, Central, South, and Wedge
deposits. These form contiguous zones of mineralization representing multiple
mineralizing centres, each with distinct styles of mineralization, alteration,
and host rock lithology. The boundaries between the individual deposits coincide
with major fault zones. Strong high-sulphidation mineralization and associated
advanced argillic alteration, hosted by dacite tuff and quartz monzodiorite, are
characteristic of the Central and Wedge deposits, and grade downward into
chalcopyrite-gold mineralization with associated biotite-chlorite alteration
hosted within basalt. At Southwest the dacite tuff and overlying strata have
been removed by erosion, exposing deeper-level chalcopyrite-gold mineralization
with associated biotite-chlorite alteration, hosted within basalt. This
gold-rich porphyry system is characterized by a southwest-plunging, pipe-like
geometry with over 700 m vertical extent. Mineralization at the South deposit is
chalcopyrite-bornite dominant with associated biotite-chlorite alteration and is
hosted within quartz monzodiorite, basalt, and dacite tuff.

The Hugo Dummett deposit contains porphyry-style mineralization associated with
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quartz monzodiorite intrusions, concealed beneath a deformed sequence of Upper
Devonian and Lower carboniferous sedimentary and volcanic rocks. The deposit is
highly elongate to the north-northeast and extends over 3.0 km. Although
mineralization is continuous over this entire length, it thins marked and
decreases in grade where the host strata are displaced by an east-west-striking,
north-dipping fault, termed the 110 Fault. This fault defines the boundary
between the Hugo South and the Hugo North deposits. The depth to the top of the
high-grade zone (3% to 5% Cu) varies from 300 m at Hugo South to about 900 m at
Hugo North.

The high-grade zone at Hugo North comprises relatively coarse bornite
impregnating quartz and disseminated in wall rocks, usually intergrown with
subordinate chalcopyrite. Pyrite is rare or absent, except in local areas where
the host rocks are advanced argillically altered. In addition, high-grade
bornite is associated with minor amounts of tennantite, sphalerite, hessite,
clausthalite, and gold. These minerals occur as inclusions or at grain
boundaries. Elevated gold grades in the Hugo North deposit occur within the
up-dip (western) portion of the intensely-veined high-grade core and within a
steeply-dipping lower zone cutting through the western part of the quartz
monzodiorite. Quartz monzodiorite in the lower zone exhibits a characteristic
pink to buff colour, with a moderate intensity of quartz veining (25% by
volume). This zone is characterized by finely disseminated bornite and
chalcopyrite, although in hand specimen the chalcopyrite is usually not visible.
The sulphides are disseminated throughout the rock in the matrix as well as in
quartz veins.

The Hugo Dummett deposit has several features unusual to porphyry copper
systems, including 1) the anomalously high copper and gold grades, particularly
in the northern part of the deposit; 2) an unusually weakly altered pre-mineral
sedimentary cover sequence that lies just above the porphyry system; 3) quartz +
sulphide vein contents always exceeding 15%, and commonly over 90%, in the
high-grade portion of the deposit; and 4) a highly-elongate gently-plunging
tabular shape to the high-grade stockwork system.

The database used to estimate the mineral resources for the Southern Oyu and
Hugo North deposits consists of samples and geological information from 583
drill holes for the Southern Oyu deposits
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and 156 drill holes, including daughter holes, for Hugo North. Samples from the
drill programs were prepared for analysis at an on-site facility operated by SGS
Mongolia LLC (SGS Mongolia). The samples were then shipped under the custody of
Ivanhoe to Ulaanbaatar, where they were assayed at a facility operated by SGS
Mongolia. Data transfer to the resource database was validated from original
certificates through a 5% check of the database.

Ivanhoe employs a comprehensive QA/QC program. All sampling and QA/QC work is
overseen on behalf of Ivanhoe by Dale A. Sketchley, M.Sc., P.Geo. Each sample
batch of 20 samples contains four or five quality control samples consisting of
one duplicate split core sample and one uncrushed field blank, which are
inserted prior to sample preparation; a reject or pulp preparation duplicate,
which is inserted during sample preparation; and one or two standard reference
material (SRM) samples (one 
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